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May 6th, 2021

The Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:   Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Vaughn Rasband, Darrel Nish, Jim Brown, Scott Solum.
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece, Clerk-Karen Mair, Public Works-Travus Jensen.
Public: Lynn Fautin, Bob Kozlowski, Janet Winters, David & Mayleen Hendricksen, Lynnie Casper, Peg Sabey, Kam Brown, Andrea Merkley, Casey Faifel, Nick Forbush, Marolynn Forbush, Kay Shean, Travis Mecham, Carol Ellis, Teressa Dani, Trent Davis, Sandra Frisby, Jeff Lattin, Kevin & Kathy Maxfield, Blake Fotheringham, Tony Morbeck, Doug Clements, Jim Southwich, Cindy Richardsen, Scott Clayburn, Darin Ragozive, Tammy Solum, Marc & Laura Mair, Shyanne Widdison, Joe Graham, Ben Ehlert, Scott Keller, Bart & Michelle Mounteer, Erik Kellers.
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Jim Brown
Opening Prayer: Darrel Nish
Approval for Meeting Minutes for April 1st, 2021 – Mayor Kozlowski asks if all the members have had a chance to read through the April 1st, 2021 meeting minutes and if there were not any questions, she will accept a motion.  Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve the minutes for April 1st, 2021. Scott Solum seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for April 2021 – Mayor Kozlowski asks the council if they had all reviewed the financials for April 1st, 2021. With no questions the Mayor calls for a motion Vaughn Rasband makes a motion to approve the financials for April 2021. Scott Solum seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for April 1st, 2021.
Public Comment:  Lynn Fautin asked the town for a public dumpsters, Mayor Kozlowski and Town Council Members said they would consider it.
Probationary to Permanent Employees for Karen Mair and Jamie Quilter:  Mayor Kozlowski recommends that the Board to move Karen Mair and Jamie Quilter from a Probationary position to Permanent Employees. The Mayor recommends that a $1.00 per hour raise be given to Karen Mair and $.50 per hour raise be given to Jamie Quilter. Vaughn Rasband makes the motion from the Mayor to accept the terms of moving Karen Mair and Jamie Quilter from Probationary to a Permanent position. Scott Solum seconds the motion. A roll call vote was cast for Karen Mair.  Results are as follows:






     Aye

Nay

Absent
Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
       X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X  



         



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X   

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X  

Voting was unanimous. The motion carries.

A roll call vote was cast for Jamie Quilter. The results are as follows:







     Aye

Nay

Absent
Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
       X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X 



      



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X   

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X  

Voting was unanimous.  The motion carries.

Tentative Budget for 2022: The Town Council received the Tentative Budget to review. Mayor Kozlowski notified the board that if they have any questions or concerns to come in and speak with her. A Public Hearing for the review of the final budget will be scheduled in the June 3rd Town Council Meeting.
24th of July Celebration Update: Scott Solum states everything is on track for the 24th of July Celebration. Some of the town residents were inquiring about having more kid friendly activities. The Council will be look into options as well as volunteers to help with the possibilities of adding some new activities. There will be a kid’s parade that evening starting around 6pm. This event will be overseen by Jane Muir.  Lynnie Casper will also be helping with the kids’ activities. Some of the town residents were concerned with the funding of the celebration. The council assured them that it generates its own monies. The only thing the Town funds is the free breakfast for town residents and some of the cost of the fireworks. The Heber Train Depot also provides some of the funding for the fireworks that are displayed on the 24th of July Celebration. The Mayor asks Karen to check with the Town insurance company to see what would be covered under the policies the town has in place.

Peg Sabey let the residents know that she would be running the open house at the creamery again this year. The creamery is located across the street for the park next to her home. Peg informed the town that it is one of the last old remaining buildings in the area with some unique artifacts from years past and is very interesting history to see. The creamery will be open for anyone interested.
Sewer Update & Public Hearing- The Town Council asked Wes Johnson, the towns engineer, to help explain to the town residents the how the sewer would affect the town for future growth. Wes explained that the sewer is planned to only impact the commercial area of the town along HWY 189. The cost of the sewer would be paid for by the developer and all the maintenance would be incurred by the businesses that hook to the line. Wes explained that each business would have its own separate pump that has a grinder and a safety back flow built in. This prevents the problem of any back flow into the business itself. This is a system that is been successfully used in surrounding areas. Once a year the line will be flushed with a high powered jet of water to help keep the line functioning properly. He also explained that the sewer would be reevaluated every five years and the fee paid to Heber City would be adjusted to what the consumption is. Wes stated this would be at no cost to the town residents and the cost would be paid for by the fees collected monthly through utilities. Wes also stated that the town residents would not be required to hook to the sewer unless they wanted to. This would be their cost to run the line to their property and purchase the pumping system as well as pay the monthly maintenance fee. 
Brian Preece also explained that if Charleston doesn’t bring sewer to the commercial area that it would limit the kind of businesses that would actually want to come to the area. He stated that there would be most likely be some mixed use in that area as well. If Charleston doesn’t go forward with this then Heber City will and Charleston will lose any say in what is developed in that area. He states most likely it would be high density homes.  By doing this the Town would be able to control it destiny. 
Brian also explained that the Soldier Hollow School is state owned and that if they wanted to run the sewer to the school, Charleston would not be able to stop them. This in turn could make more area developable. Charleston could still have say at the amount of density could be controlled to a degree. 

The Mayor opened this up to the public to ask any questions with the condition that they limit their time to three minutes each and asks that the others do not interrupt the person at the mic. 

Lane Carbonic- expressed his disagreement with how the road on Winterton Farms was constructed and that the bond was never brought to a vote of the town. He feels the problem with the sewer is that the commercial was approved without sewer being in place first. He feels the Town Council is naïve and this will end up costing the town residents a fortune.

Lynnie Casper- asks what the financial impacts would be for the town and that if the Council can guarantee that the town will not be required to pay for the sewer or be forced to hook on. She also wanted to know if the Air B &Bs bring in any revenue to the town. 

Andie Mecham- asks the question if the town has a master or general plan in place. The Mayor states that there is zoning ordinances in place that outline what regulation are and that the Planning Commission passed after in depth research and with the help of our City Planner. She informed her that anyone is welcome at any time to come in and review or request copies of any of the zoning guidelines and rules are.
Kay Shean- was on the Planning Commission years ago and believes Charleston City should have a say in what happens in the community. She feels the town should trust the council and trust that they have the town’s best interest at heart.

Margo Houk stated that the sewer was voted down years ago for a reason. It has helped keep the growth down. She feels that the businesses knew they had to have septic and chose to purchase anyway. She would also like to see trails required by these developers that develop these areas.
Jeremy Taylor- He feels Charleston is on the edge of turning into something different. He feels the previous town council and some of this current town council pick on the small businesses of the community. He feels they focus on certain individuals that have tried to have a small business by passing ordinances that prohibit them to flourish. Jeremy feels the town is missing out on revenue from homebased businesses. He also would like to know if the residents that live within 150 feet of the sewer would be required to hook on and what would developers be able to do if they want to hook on and run sewer to a piece of property. 

Wes Johnson-If this goes belly up it would cost the residents nothing. They have an agreement with the developer to incur all cost of the sewer lines. If the school wants to hook on, it’s up to them to pay for the line they run to the school.

Jim Howells- would like to know the ramifications if the business park fails and the town is left with the bill owing Heber City. How much does it cost to maintain the line? 

Mayor Kozlowski and Vaughn Rasband addressed the comment of small businesses in the town. They stated that as long as the business complies with the ordinances that are in place and are followed anyone can have a homebased business. The problem started with premise occupation businesses that started working outside the premises that caused complaints from residents. Ordinances were amended to keep both residents and businesses in compliance.
Lynn Fauntin asked if there was something in effect that protected them for having to hook up to the sewer. The residents would like something in writing to protect them in the future.

Wes Johnson states that the town has no intention of making any resident hook onto the sewer. They cannot control the State of Utah or the EPA. They have control not the town.
Vaughn Rasband met with Tracy Richardson at the Health Department. He stated that he doesn’t see that Charleston would have to move to sewer anytime soon as long as septic tanks are installed correctly and functioning. 

Lynn Fautin Has there been a study of the traffic impact on 3000 South. The speed is out of control.

Kevin Maxwell my questions don’t affect me yet but will. He is concerned with the amount of pressure it would take to pump uphill. If the pump fails who is responsible? His concern is with the amount of slope in Charleston.  Who is responsible for any new development that takes place north of 3000 South?
Darrel Nish states that the goal of the Town Council is to annex in the property between 2400 South to 3000 South so they can control what happens to that area. If we as a town do nothing, Heber will annex it in and Charleston will not have any say as to what they put there. He informed the town that the vote is about going forward with the negotiations not to approve anything. If it becomes too costly or the terms are not what is agreed upon they can still get out of the negotiation. 
Joe Graham how will the Council keep from being strong armed from the developer? Is the town going to have a master plan and an annexation plan in place? 

Wes Johnson responded to Joe’s questions about the master plan. If Charleston doesn’t have sewer then they don’t need a master plan and there is no need to waste the town’s money. If sewer goes in then absolutely they will have am master plan that will show everywhere they plan on annexing into the town.
Luara Mair has been here for 5 generations and counts on her town council to protect her from being overrun by commercial development. She is ok with the commercial to the business area but disagrees with the line coming down 3000 south because that is residential. She hopes that we can keep this community that way that it has always been meant to be.

Trent Davis feels they are putting the cart before the horse and should do the research first before they make the decisions. He feels if that would have been done on Winterton road the repairs would not have been necessary.
Terry Shoemaker would like to compliment the board for doing a hard job. This is the only group of council that has tried to increase the revenue of the town. This board is trying to get a way to get more revenue for the town without raising the tax base and he would like to commend them on a job well done.
Kathy Maxwell asks if they are the ones that approve the sewer to come down 3000 South or just to the business park.
Cindy Richardson asks if the school brings in any revenue and if not why would they want to come down to the school? 

Mayor Kozlowski states that it would be up to the school which is a state facility.

Jim Brown states that the council is not trying to hide anything from the town. They are just trying yo inform the town of the project that was brought to them over the last two years that they have been working on. If more residents came to the town meetings they would understand more about what the project is about. This is about two different propositions that have been brought to the council. The council is just making everyone aware of what the propositions are.

Dave Hendricksen asks if the tax revenue of the businesses has increased over the last two years. The Mayor informs him that it is stated on the budget printout for the last three years.
Brian Preece informs the town of the kind of businesses that may come into the business park. He states that we will not get a Home Depot or a Costco. We do not have the density or the incentive it would take to get one here. Convenience stores typically generate about $20,000.00. The tax revenue is split into 2 pieces. The cities get a half of a percent and the other half goes into a pool. The state divides it up according to the population of the cities and disperses it back.

Scott Enos I have been on the Planning Commission for a long time and its very important for the town to be involved and voice their opinions otherwise they can only go on what they feel is right. If the town doesn’t participate then they can’t be upset with the decisions made. The Planning Commission and the Town Council agreed that the commercial be out along the highway so that it wouldn’t impact resident’s front yard but maybe put businesses there that people would like to visit and generate a tax revenue to better the town. He supports the Town Councils decision.
Scott Solum motions to close the public meeting and go ahead with the possible action. Jim Brown seconds the motion. The voting was unanimous.
Scott Solum makes the motion to keep the sewer to 3000 south and stop it there and reevaluate going further at a later date. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion.
Mayor Kozlowski reaffirms the motion to continue to peruse the work on getting the sewer to the corner of 3000 south and to start working on a master plan for the town. A roll call vote was cast. Results are as follows:







     Aye

Nay

Absent
Council Member - Vaughn Rasband
        
       X    



Council Member - Darrel Nish 
   
       X 



      



Council Member – Scott Solum 
      
       X   

Council Member – Jim Brown 

       X   

Mayor - Brenda Kozlowski   

        
       X  

Voting was unanimous.  The motion carries.
Mike Peterson Annexation –   The Town Council is still waiting for the term agreement to be reached with Heber City. The Town Council feels the negotiations are favorable to go forward with the sewer. The Town Council decided to table the discussion of the annexation for a future date until more information is known. Darrel Nish made motion to table decision for a future date. Vaughn Rasband seconds the motion. Motion carries.
Gene Magre-Swagg Detailing Discussion- Lisa Daybell came forward to apologize for the misunderstanding of the possible purchase of her property as being commercial. She stated that her real estate company has mislead her potential buyers by claiming it was commercial rather than a home based business property. She has since released this real estate company and is looking for a new real estate company to represent her property for what is actually is. 
Staff Reports: - Travus Jensen –Nothing. Brian Preece –Nothing. Karen Mair –Nothing. Darrel Nish – Nothing. Vaughn Rasband –Nothing. Scott Solum – Nothing. Jim Brown – Nothing. Mayor Kozlowski –Nothing.
Darrel Nish makes a motion to adjourn. Vaughn Rasband seconds
Meeting adjourned at10:45 p.m. 
Submitted by Karen Mair – Clerk\Recorder
_________________________


